MINUTES FOR TWO (2) PUBLIC HEARINGS 

OF THE PLANNING AND ZONING BOARD

HELD TUESDAY, MAY 3, 2016 AT 7:30 P.M.
 AT THE CITY HALL AUDITORIUM, 110 RIVER STREET


Chairman Anthony Sutton called to order the May 3, 2016 meeting of the Planning and Zoning Board at 7:40 p.m.
A.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE AND MOMENT OF SILENCE
B.
ROLL CALL
Members Present:  Richard Lutz, Michael Dolan, John Grant, Edward Mead, (Vice Chair); Carl S. Moore, Scott Marlow, Tom Panzella, Jim Quish, Anthony Sutton, Chairman.
Not Present:  Tom Nichol
Staff:  David Sulkis, City Planner; Phyllis Leggett, Board Clerk
C.
NEW BUSINESS
1.
86 Pond Point Avenue.   Petition of Tom Collucci for Special Permit and Site Plan Review approval to construct  22 residential units under CGS 8-30g Affordable Housing Act on Map 57, Block 712, Parcels 104a, 105a and 106a, of which Colberg, LLC is the owner.    

Action on proposed settlement for COLBERG, LLC v. PLANNING AND ZONING BOARD OF THE CITY OF MILFORD, Docket #HHD-CV14-6052509-S .  If settlement is approved there will be a  C.G.S. Section 8-8(n) hearing for the court to decide on the proposed settlement on Tuesday, May 17, 2016 at 10 AM, at the Superior Court for the Judicial District of Hartford, Land Use Litigation Docket, 95 Washington Street, Hartford, Connecticut. 
Matthew Woods, Trial Counsel, City of Milford.  Gave the history of this 8-30g affordable housing application and the court background to this case.  This is an approximate 2.73 acre parcel in an 

R-12.5 zone.  The application was for 8 additional buildings to the existing house on the property, for a total of 22 additional units.  Six buildings would have three apartments in each; two of the buildings would have two apartments in each and there would be no garages.  Parking would be on surface spaces.  The application was denied by the Planning and Zoning Board in December 2013 and the applicant appealed to Milford Superior Court, which was transferred to the Land Use Court in Hartford.  On June 29, 2015 Judge Berger reversed the Board’s decision and sustained the appeal.  On July 20, 2015, the City filed a Petition for Certification, which is an application for the City to appeal the Judge’s decision.  On October 20, 2015, the City came before the Board with a potential settlement of the appeal.  Under the first potential settlement there would be 14 lots; 12 single family and two duplex, for a total of 16 houses.  That settlement was denied by the Board 6-4 vote.  On December 2, 2015, the Appellate Court granted the City’s petition for certification.  Since then, there have been two “pre argument conference meetings”.  This is like a pre-trial at the Superior Court level.  It is an attempt to work out a settlement with a neutral judge, at which time tonight’s proposed settlement was worked out to be presented to the Board tonight.  The diagram displayed shows the new proposed settlement, as well as the diagram that Judge Berger approved.
Under the proposed new settlement, there would be 12 lots with 10 single family houses and two duplexes for a total of 14 units with garages.  There would be concrete curbs and aprons and no sidewalks.  There would be concrete curbs and sidewalks on Pond Point Avenue, and a detention pond, which the City would maintain and would be given an easement.  The street would be a City street.  This is the recommended settlement from Judge Jennings to both sides. 

If the Board approves this settlement, Judge Berger will conduct another hearing in his courtroom on Tuesday, May 17, 2016 at 10:00 a.m.  Even though it is not required, Judge Berger prefers to have potential settlements open for public  comment, so that people could express their opinion for and against for the Board to take into consideration.
Chairman Sutton:  Asked if the public had any questions for Attorney Woods.  (No reseponse)

The Chair invited the public  to comment on the proposed settlement.

Susan Simmat, 200 Pond Point Avenue - Not in favor of the settlement.  Traffic and density.
Barry Lawless,   41 Pauline Street – This is more of a compromise than the previous offer. 
Bryan Anderson, Alderman (D-5), 49 Ingersoll Road – There are contaminents in the watershed area.  Not only traffic and density, but environmental impact.
Lorraine Volgmuth,   23 Dawes Street -  Submitted  photos  showing water retention in the area.  Zika virus potential.  
Christine Volgmuth, 23 Dawes Street – Agrees with what has been said.
Stephanie  Lawless, 41 Pauline Street – Spoke about trees and water problems in the area.
Daniel Phelan, 204 Pond Point Ave -  This project will change the entire old neighborhood.
Robert Sandmann, 58 Pauline Street – Water issues have been put aside saying the retention pond is a cure all.  
David Lambiase, 17 Dawes Street – Water and traffic are the biggest issues.
Susan Bedworth,  72 Lindy St.  Asked for concessions.  Create more parking; can the retention pond be moved to Pond Point Avenue away from people’s backyards.
Chairman Sutton:  Asked Mr. Woods to address the height of the buildings and if there would be an  affordable housing  component of the proposed settlement.
Mr. Woods:  There will be an affordable housing component.

Mr. Sulkis:  The height of the homes will conform to the zoning regulations like any other building in the residential zone.    
Attorney Woods:  Explained the Appelate Court’s possible reasons for ruling in favor of the applicant for this settlement.

Motion:  By Mr. Mead to approve the proposed settlement of 86 Pond Point Avenue to allow 12 lots with 10 single family houses and two duplexes for a total of 14 units with garages on what will become a city street.

Mr. Mead further stated it had been brought up to the members a few times that they took oaths to obey the law and this is part of the law that the Board has to obey.  
Chairman Sutton:  Seconded the motion.  

Mr. Quish:  Safety issues without sidewalks along the cul-de-sac.  The Board has the opportunity to have the appeal heard.  He cannot support the settlement.
Mr. Dolan:  Agrees with all that Mr. Mead said about the Board having to uphold their oath.  He was not present at the last meeting for the Executive Session and does not know what was said and he did not have the opportunity to look at the proposed plans.  He abstained from voting.
Mr. Panzella:  Agreed with Messrs. Mead and Dolan.  

Chairman Sutton:  The Board did take an oath, but also has a responsibility to the citizens of Milford.   
He was not on the Board for the initial application that was denied for 22 units, he believes the Board took the matter very seriously and took into consideration the points raised by the residents and the neighbors.  The Board’s decision has been overturned by the Superior Court and have been advised by the City attorneys that if the Board continues to fight it, the Board’s chance of success are very slim.  The most reasonable course of action would be a settlement and prevent a possible court decision to go back to the 22 units initially proposed.  Commended the attorneys for their conscientious efforts to bring this matter to this point.  He speaks in favor of the motion.
Vote:  Eight members voted in favor.   Mr. Quish voted against the motion.  Mr. Dolan Abstained

Motion:  Passes.
    2.    8-24 APPROVAL – 16 AND 20 WESTMOOR ROAD DRIVEWAY ACCESS
Request by Thomas Lynch, Esq. on behalf of Charlene Adams, under CGS 8-24, to permit a driveway access to the above-referenced properties within the right of way of Westmoor Road.
Tom Lynch, Esq., 63 Cherry Street, Milford,  representing Charlene Adams, owner of 168 Point Beach Drive.  She owns the property adjacent to the two lots that she received certification from the zoning office back in 2007 under Sec. 6.4.2 of the regulations, recognizing these two lots, which were lots on a 1927 subdivision map of the Merwin Estates.  He gave the history of this matter and the reason for the 8-24 request under Connecticut State Statutes, to allow a private driveway within the City right-of-way, which is shown on the map presented tonight, known as Westmoor Road.   
Attorney Lynch explained that Westmoor Road is an accepted City street and the intent of the schematic created by Codespoti and Associates is to have a 25-foot driveway brought in to access the two lots within the City’s right-of-way.  A variance was sought through the ZBA, but that was withdrawn.  Conversations with DPLU and the City attorney’s office determined that to bring an application to allow the private driveway to be brought in within the City’s right-of way, so there would be no abandonment of the street and no loss of this right-of-way in the event of any future development beyond the condominiums that are located to the east of the site or in the event through drainage or a passage of time, if this area becomes available to be developed, the road could be widened.

MaryRose Palumbo, Inland Wetlands Officer is in agreement with this plan, as is Chris Saley, Director of Public Works.  

Mr. Sulkis:  The Board received the email sent by the City Attorney’s office with regard to the agreement the City will have with the property owner concerning the City’s rights on the property, if approved by the Board of Aldermen.  Even though this will be a private driveway on public land, the public will have the right to pass and re-pass over that driveway to get to the rest of the City right-of-way.  City services will not be provided to those two lots and that is included, but not limited to snow plowing, trash removal or lighting.  It will be up to those properties to maintain that driveway.  The maintenance and improvement of that driveway is 
the responsibility of 262 Point Beach Drive, as well as the two Westmoor Road lots, if and when they are developed.  The City reserves its right to improve Westmoor Road to a full city street if and when it deems necessary.  All of those conditions will be part of the agreement and on the land records for all those properties.
The Board asked questions with regard to the fire department response; liability to the City; maintenance of the road by residents; signage that will allow public access on that road?

 Motion:  By Mr. Grant to grant approval of  the CGS 8-24 request to permit driveway  access to the above-referenced properties within the right-of-way of Westmoor Road.

Second:  Mr. Panzella.

Motion to Amend:  By Mr. Moore to include the City’s five points noted in the email to Mr. Sulkis. 
Second:  Mr. Grant

To incorporate the five points noted by the City Attorney’s office in its email to Mr. Sulkis dated May 3, 2016.
Discussion:  None.
Vote:  All members voted in favor of the amendment to the motion.
Discussion:  None.

Vote on the Amended Motion:  Nine members voted in favor of the amended motion.  Mr. Mead voted against the motion.
3.
LAUREL DUNES SUBDIVISION CAMSPR (ZONE CDD-4)  Petition of Thomas Lynch, Esq., for Coastal Management Site Plan Review approval for a previously approved two lot subdivision on Map 13, Block 142, Parcel 4, of which Laurel Dunes LLC is the owner.

Thomas Lynch, Esq.  63 Cherry Street, Milford.   Explained the reason the CAM application was being submitted for a previously approved two lot re-subdivision, which had previously received CAM approval.  The Board approved a two-lot subdivision at its January 29, 2016 meeting.  The two houses on the property at 8-10 Laurel Avenue were previously built back in the late 1990’s.  There were two residences on one lot, so that the application brought before the Board that night was to divide the lot so that each of those two houses could be sold separately.  A CAM approval was obtained when the houses were built back in the 1990s.  However, under CGS Sec. 22A 105b, whenever the P & Z Board grants a subdivision of a piece of property within the Coastal Area Management jurisdiction, another CAM has to be submitted.  The CAM Report has been submitted.  There is no new construction that will take place on the property.
Mr. Sulkis:  Attorney Lynch’s explanation is correct.

Motion:  Mr. Quish to approve.

Second :  Mr. Nichol

Discussion:  None.
Vote:  All in favor.
D.
PUBLIC HEARINGS:  CLOSE BY 6/7/2016; EXPIRES  8/11/2016

4.
33 SCHOOLHOUSE ROAD (ZONE CDD-3) Petition of Thomas Lynch, Esq. for an Amendment to a Special Exception and Site Plan Review to construct two self-storage facilities on Map 33, Block 386-A, Parcel 1-2A, of which CT Self Storage of Milford LLC, is the owner.  

Thomas Lynch, Esq.  63 Cherry Street, Milford CT, representing J.R. and Ron Clisham of CT Self Storage of Milford LLC, also with Jim Sakonchick, engineer for the project.  The application is to amend the Special Exception and Site Plan that the Board granted to this application in July 2015.   The application was to grant the construction of two self-storage facilities.   The applicant now owns the property and would like to expand the approval from a total square footage from 84,000 to 106,500 SF.  The change is the third level to the building that is located along Schoolhouse Road, which is Building B.  The site plan has been redesigned to accommodate seven more parking spaces.  The parking regulations do not specifically relate to self-storage facilities.  By enlarging the square footage of the site by 25%, the parking has increased 50%; going from 15 spaces to 21 spaces on site now.  An application was filed with Inland Wetlands due to moving one of the buildings farther away from the wetlands area, but created a larger parking area, and they requested a snow shelf.  The City Engineer had comments which were addressed by Jim Sakonchick to the satisfaction of Mr. Pidluski.  
Jim Sakonchick;PE, LS, Kratzert, Jones & Associates. Did the site plans and worked with Staff to address any concerns.  The overall limit of the building and impervious area has not changed.  The new plan reconfigures the insides. 
Mr. Sakonchick explained the changes that were made, especially to the parking area. The second change was to add a third story to the two story building that had been approved.  Staff requested the sidewalk on the frontage of the first plan be moved inward to give the City a snow shelf.  There will be a sidewalk coming from US 1 all the way past the hotel at the Merritt Parkway entrance.

Mr. Sulkis:  The changes were accurately described.

Chairman Sutton: Opened the hearing to the public and  asked if anyone wished to speak for or against the application.  (No response).  
Mr. Nichol:  Asked about sprinkler systems in each building.

Mr. Sakonchick:  Each building contains sprinkler systems which were approved by the Fire Department.

Chairman Sutton:  Opened the hearing to the public.  No response to speak for or against the application.

The Chair closed the public hearing.
Motion:  Mr. Grant motion to approve the Amendment to the Special Exception and Site Plan for the self-storage buildings.
Second:  Mr. Moore

Discussion:  None.

Vote:  All in favor.


5.
PROPOSED ZONING REGULATION TEXT CHANGES – Petition by the Planning and 



Zoning Board for the following text regulation change and addition:



Article V – Supplemental Regulations



Section 5.1.4.1
Drive-In Establishments
To be deleted



Section 5.1.4.1
Drive-In and Drive-Through Establishments – Add new wording



Article XI - Definitions

Drive-Through Establishments – A structure with a pass-through opening or device 
from which business is transacted directly with patrons in a motor vehicle.  (New)
Mr. Grant:   Explained the reasons for the proposed changes. 
Mr. Moore:  Asked if bikes or other earth friendly vehicles could go through the drive.  
Mr. Sulkis:  No comment.
Chairman Sutton:  Opened the hearing to the public.  No one from the public was present to speak for or against the application.
Chairman Sutton:  Closed the public hearing.

Motion:  By Mr. Quish to approve the regulation changes as presented.
Second: Chairman Sutton.
Discussion:  None.

Vote:  All members voted in favor of approval.
The regulation changes will become effective May 27, 2016.
  E.
OLD BUSINESS

PUBLIC HEARING:  TABLED FROM 4/5/2016 MEETING - EXTENDED TO 
  CLOSE BY  7/14/2016;  EXPIRES 7/14/2016
6.
PROPOSED ZONING REGULATION TEXT CHANGES – Petition of the City of Milford and Milford Prevention Council, Inc. for a change in the Zoning Regulations to Article III, V, Sections 3.10, 3.11, 3.16, 3.17, 3.18, 3.20, and 5.19.
Mr. Grant:  Reported that the Regulation Subcommittee reviewed the regulations that were proposed to change the City’s marijuana regulations.  The recommendation was not to approve them.   The Committee requested Staff draft a revision to the existing regulations, or come up with completely new ones.
Mr. Sulkis:  A proposed change should be presented to the Regulation Subcommittee at its next meeting on June 7th.
F.

LIAISON REPORTS 


Mr. Nichol  - Inland Wetlands Commission – 0 Tanglewood.  One lot was approved; the other was not.  It is being appealed.   

 G.

REGULATION SUBCOMMITTEE  - No additional report
 H. 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES –  4/19/2016

Motion:  To approve by Mr. Grant.  


Second:  By Mr. Mead.  


Discussion:  None.


Vote:  All in favor of approval.

I. CHAIR’S REPORT
Approved two lot line adjustments for 0 Crabtree Lane and 33 Blair Street

 J.
STAFF REPORT
Mr. Sulkis:  Asked the Board if they would like to take any action on the presentation 
by John Guszkowski of CME Associates, the consultant who spoke before the Board at the March 15, 2016 meeting, regarding a proposed incentive Housing Floating Zone.

Chairman Sutton:  Asked that the Board think about Mr. Sulkis’ question and refer back to the Minutes and the materials distributed at that meeting and it can be addressed at the next meeting.



Motion:  By Mr. Panzella to adjourn.


Second:  By Mr. Marlow


Discussion:  None.


Vote:  All members voted to adjourn the meeting.


The meeting adjourned at 9:00 p.m.  The next meeting will be held on Tuesday, May 17, 2016.
_Phyllis Leggett__________________________


Phyllis Leggett
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